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MINUTES
Montevallo City Council Work Session
April 23, 2018
5:30 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member 
Tiffany Bunt, and Council Member Matt Walker were in attendance.  

Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.

Fire Chief Bill Reid informed the Council that things were progressing as usual. Their apparatus operator 
training class began that night for their volunteers.

Council Member Nix asked about the status of their construction project. The Chief said they have 
expended all of their funds. They haven’t completed the second bunk room and shower, or the kitchen. 
Those are their priorities at this point.  However, the new turn-out gear washer and dryer have been 
installed and are working well.     

Police Chief Jeremy Littleton presented his report: 
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The chief also noted there was an accident this afternoon involving a school bus. Fortunately, it was 
minor and there were no injuries. 

Council Member Peterson informed the council that the Abatement Board will meet next Monday at 5:30 
p.m.

Herschel Hale, Chairman of the Arbor & Beautification Board, informed the council they presented the 
annual Beautification Awards to six winners this year and that their signs are up in their yards. He also 
mentioned that he talked to the Park Board and that they are looking at the trees in the park to determine
which ones are dead and need to be taken down. 

Kirk Hamby, Director of Public Works, said that he has additional pricing on storage container units. An 
8’X20’ unit is $2,495 delivered. An 8’X24’ unit  is $2,995. These would come from Atlanta and a large part 
of the cost is delivery. 
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Mayor Cost said that is a lot cheaper than purchasing a storage building. She said we could put them at 
the Recycling Center.  She asked to look at the budget and get with Ms. Phagan to see exactly what we 
need. 

Mr. Hamby said he checked on the requested sign at Industrial Park Drive.  He said ALDOT will not 
approve a caution light at that location. However, he is investigating the possibility of a solar powered, 
flashing caution sign like the one on Middle Street.  

He also noted that the sidewalk quotes are in and we should be on schedule as long as we get everything 
in place before the paving starts in July. 

Mayor Cost noted that because of the cost savings, as requested by the council, we were able to add 
additional streets to the paving list, including Arden and Calmont Woods, as well as a section of Oak 
Street. We should be able to get this all done with $621,049 from MDCD and the $50,000 the council 
approved from our gas tax fund. The project total, including the sidewalk work, is $651,204. 

Mr. Hamby discussed the parking situation on North Boundary Street between Main Street and Oak 
Street. He said in peak times, people are now parking on both side of the street, which makes it difficult to
drive down the road. He suggested we install ”no parking” signs on at least one side of that road.

Council Member Nix noted that originally it was determined there would be no parking permitted on 
either side of that street. At the time, however, the council agreed we didn’t want the cubs painted yellow.
He aid we could install signs to see how they look. 

Council Member Bunt and Walker questioned whether parking should be permitted on either side of that 
road. Council Member Peterson said he thought it should definitely be limited to only one side.

The Fire Chief said their rescue vehicles can make it through the street if parking is allowed on just one 
side. 

Council Member Nix asked about the “no left turn” sign on Bloch Street next to Dr. Anderson’s. Mr. Hamby
said it was removed during construction and still needs to be replaced.

Shane Baugh, Director of Parks & Recreation, said we had a great day for Art Fest. Everything looks good 
again after the flood damage was repaired. He said our youth sports program should wrap up in around 
two weeks. All our teams are doing well. We are still seeing a lot of activity in the parks and around town 
on Saturdays. 

In response to a question from Council Member Nix, Mr. Baugh explained that the recent flood at Orr Park
washed away 45 of the 100 fence posts they installed the week before. In addition, we lost a lot of the top 
soil we had replaced along the creek bank. We also lost one of the large trees in the park and our bridge 
was damaged by the flood, as well.   

Council Member Nix presented the Golf Report: 
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Council Member Nix noted that the Golf Course was also damaged during the recent floods. We lost the 
main bridge on the backside of the course and it needs to be replaced. 

Council Member Bunt noted that Art Fest went really well again this year. She said the Arts Council was 
grateful, as always, for the city’s help in making the event a huge success. She also reported that over 
2,500 people attended the festival this year. 
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Council Member Bunt also updated everyone on the upcoming end of the school year. May 3rd is awards 
day at MHS. May 5th is UM graduation, and May 21st is the MHS graduation.  She also noted that the Boys 
& Girls Club held their open house recently and that it was a very nice event. 
Lauren Bartell, Library Director, reported that the Summer Reading Program is about to begin. She said 
this will be a very busy summer at the library. She also mentioned that the book sale didn’t go as well as 
she hoped and they still have a lot of old books they need to get rid of in order to free up space. 

Abigail Heuton, MJCC Mayor, reported that the MJCC participated in the Warrior Challenge at UM and 
volunteered at Art Fest. While there, they were able to raise around $300 in donations for their projects. 

Council Member Walker informed the Council that the Finance Committee meeting will be cancelled. He 
said we are working on a meeting with UM to discuss some issues and we may need to meet after that.   

Debby Raymond informed the Council that our auditors are back at City Hall working on our annual 
audit. 

Council Member Walker also reminded everyone about the Chambers upcoming Golf Tournament and 
other events. 

Mayor Cost invited everyone to attend the Strategic Planning meeting tomorrow night at Parnell. She said
this is our opportunity lay out our vision for what we want to accomplish as a community over the next 
decade or more.

Janice Seaman, Chairperson of the Montevallo Historical Preservation Commission, updated the Council 
on upcoming events and noted the Commission’s concerns over reports that UM may be considering 
demolishing two historic homes the university owns in order to make way for additional parking. She 
presented the following to the Council:
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Ms. Seaman asked the Council to talk to Dr. Stewart at UM and ask him not to tear down these historic 
treasures.  

Mayor Cost then reviewed the remainder of the items which will be discussed in the regular meeting that 
even, including the NDO, the Greens request, and SPRIRE. She noted that we also need to ask the SPIRE 
rep about the vent on Main Street which they had agreed to relocate. With regard to Active Air, Mr. 
Hamby said he did not have an update. He said they are working on obtaining additional quotes, or 
perhaps looking at servicing the units every six months.

Council Member Nix asked about the status of the Downtown Streetscape Project. Mayor Cost said the 
project is nearly completed, with only a few items remaining to be done, such as removing some old 
power poles.   

Montevallo City Council Meeting
April 23, 2018
6:00 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Willie Goldsmith, Council Member 
Bunt and Council Member Matt Walker were in attendance.  

Pledge of Allegiance

Meeting Call to Order - Mayor Cost called the regular meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

Mayor Cost reiterated that there is an important Strategic Planning meeting scheduled for Tuesday night 
at Parnell from 6-7 PM. She encouraged everyone to attend.  

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 04/9/2018 -   Council Member Nix made a motion to 
approve the Minutes from April 9, 2018.  Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  ALL  AYES . . . MOTION 
APPROVED.  

Recognitions / Awards: NONE

 Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council:

Mayor Cost said she understood that a lot of the people in attendance that evening were there to express 
their opinions on the proposed Non-discrimination Ordinance (NDO) which was entered into the record 
at the last meeting and would be voted on tonight. She reminded everyone that this process began nearly 
two years ago when members of the Montevallo Acceptance Project (MAP) brought their version of the 
NDO to the Council and asked them to approve it. Rather than simply voting on the ordinance as 
originally presented, the City Council worked diligently over the ensuing two year period to come up with
something which, as best it could, took into consideration the concerns of everyone in our city. In order to
prepare for our discussions, we started with a Naming & Framing session which included representatives
from both sides of the issue.  Based on their efforts, we took the issue before well over 200 people who 
deliberated and gave us all kinds of suggestions as to how we could improve the proposed ordinance.  
The feedback we received was used by our Council Committee, and ultimately the Council as a whole, to 
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revise the proposed ordinance and make it reflect the needs of our community as best it could. These 
changes are reflected in the version of the NDO being considered tonight.

The Mayor said she hoped everyone wishing to comment on the proposed NDO, even if they disagree 
with it, would remain respectful in their comments. She said we have many more issues in our 
community which unite us than we do which divide us. 

Buddy Freeman, a member of MAP, addressed the Council, thanking them for the hard work, study and 
planning that has gone into this issue. He said they first brought the request for an NDO to the Council on 
May 1, 2016 . He said passing the NDO will proclaim to the world that Montevallo is a safe and inviting 
community. He said this was important – especially for our LGBTQ youth, who, statistics show, are 
especially vulnerable. As such, he urged the Council to approve the NDO. 

Olivia Gilbert, a young resident of Montevallo, echoed Mr. Freeman’s comments, stressing how important 
this action would be to our youth as follows:

I am an 8th grader at Montevallo Middle School. I come here tonight to share why this ordinance is 

important for the youth of this community. 

When given a chance to make things right, when given a chance to improve our community, when 

given a chance to change the way a child feels about their identity in a positive way, I feel it is crucial to take 

that chance. 

The people in this room have raised me. You have danced with me at Eclipse, you have eaten with me 

at Zapopan and the Tavern, you have watched me march at football games, you have allowed me to take care 

of your pets, and you have watched me grow. While raising me, you’ve also been raising all of my peers, my 

friends. 

I have always felt safe in this community, but I watch my peers, my friends, struggle with coming out 

because they feel they are not in a safe environment to do so - afraid to come out to their parents, their 

teachers, and maybe even you. 

This ordinance does more than it says. It gives my peers, my friends, a sense of safety and confidence 

that their identity will not change their rights as members of this community. 
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You have raised me, but you have also raised my peers, my friends. So, take this chance, and show the 

children you have raised and will continue to raise that this community is a safe place for everyone, not just 

for those of a certain color, gender, or identity.

I come here tonight to share why this ordinance is important for the youth of this community. I am an 

8th grader at Montevallo Middle School.  I live at 1 Brookewood Drive, and my name is Olivia Gilbert.

Scott Fowler, a local pastor, expressed his opposition to the NDO. He said he this will discriminate against
business owners who hold certain religious beliefs and could jeopardize their business. He also said he 
thought some of the language in the proposed ordinance was contradictory and biased against a person’s 
religious freedom.   However, he commended the Mayor and Council for their efforts in holding the public
forums and other opportunities to discuss this issue. He said he thought the process has provided a great 
opportunity to foster unity and peace in our community and said he thought this ordinance was 
unnecessary. In addition, he noted that the Supreme Court is expected to rule soon on a similar issue and 
that we may find that the NDO is unconstitutional. Therefore, he urged the Council to vote NO! 

Wallace Harrison said that if he wanted to become transgender, he would use the NDO as an excuse to 
sue a local business and use the money from that suit to pay for his operation. He said he is a Christian 
and hates to see what our town is turning into. 

Donovan Cleckly, a UM student, argued that religion is often used a justification to stifle change or hinder 
social reform. He said our current laws simply do not protect the rights over everyone – including our 
LGBTQ community – and that needs to change. 

Greg Reece also expressed his support for the NDO. He said that democracy begins at home – in our 
community.  He applauded the Mayor and Council for their efforts in facilitating this conversation. 
However, he said now is the time to do what’s right for our town – our democracy!  

David Haws also expressed his support for the NDO as detailed in his statement:

April 23, 2018

David Haws

1008 Pilgrim Lane

Montevallo, AL 35115

Hi. My name is David Haws. I am a Montevallo resident. I live on Pilgrim Lane. Thank you for 

letting me speak, and thank you for your serious and thoughtful consideration of the NDO that

is on tonight’s agenda.
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I’m a member of the Montevallo Acceptance Project, but I am speaking tonight as a proud 

PARENT and as an ally of the LGBTQ+ community. Almost five years ago, my son, not even 

twelve years old at the time, turned to me as his school bus pulled up near our house one 

morning and said: “Dad, I’m pretty sure I’m gay.” And I managed to say something like, “OK. 

Well, we can talk more when you get home. Have a great day!” And then he got on the bus 

and went to school, and I walked back to my house, terrified.

I wasn’t terrified of the fact that my son was gay—that was probably less of a surprise to ME 

than it was to him—but I was terrified (and that’s really the only way to describe the feeling) 

about how others would treat him. Having been an ally since my grad school days in the 1980’s

and 90’s, I was very much aware of the scary statistics: much higher rates of depression and 

suicide, almost guaranteed bullying and discrimination, very few legal rights, rejection from 

entire families, increased sense of isolation and lower self esteem. And though I knew all of 

that, and was as ready as any parent could be to help my son negotiate it, what I absolutely 

was NOT prepared for was the emotion of it all.

There is a HUGE difference between having a gay child in theory and having one in real life, 

and what I have since heard over and over again from families is that once a child comes out 

to the family, the family itself essentially goes in to a very scary closet. Which friends do we 

tell? Will our doctors, counselors, teachers be supportive? Will my child be treated differently 

or ostracized? Will I have to leave my church? And every family has to negotiate these 

questions in its own way, but the sad fact is that every family DOES have to deal with them.

When I was first reaching out for support, sometimes desparately, I would hear often: “At 

least you live in Montevallo.” And that is true. But like the difference between having a 

theoretical gay son and a real one, I know in my gut that there is a very real difference 

between “ASSUMING” that a place is supportive and knowing for sure. There is real power in 

explicit statements of acceptance. 

One of the earliest memories I have during this time was while I was waiting to speak to the 

minister of a few of my son’s friends, before my son had come out to anyone but us. Whle I 

was waiting outside the minister’s office, I noticed a little “Safe Zone” sign on his door. I had 

heard of these stickers, which indicated a safe space for the LGBTQ+ community, but I don’t 

remember ever having noticed one. The stickers had mostly been invisible to me. But when I 

saw THAT sticker on THAT minister’s door, I had to fight back tears. I needed a moment to 

collect myself before I could enter the office.
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That gesture, a little sign, meant the world to me, and most people who entered that office 

would not even notice it, because they didn’t NEED it right then. 

For me, the NDO is a lot like that Safe Zone sticker. It will be an EXPLICIT statement that in 

Montevallo, ALL are welcome. I recognize that there are people in this room who are opposed 

to the ordinance, but I also know that there are LGBTQ+ folks in this room, some open and 

some hidden, for whom this ordinance will mean the world. I ask you to vote yes, to tell those 

who need to hear it that Montevallo sees you, that we acknowledge you, and that we have 

your back.

Don Hughes, a former city manager, county manager, councilmember and resident since 1964, said he 
has never seen our city as divided as it is now. He said he was living here during a time when there was 
real discrimination. However, no matter what laws we pass, there is no law that can make people 
associate with those they don’t want to. He said our people are now divided and he thinks this problem 
was created by the University. He said that if this passes, we may have a new law, but we won’t be able to 
force association. 

Dan Thompson stressed that those who oppose the ordinance are not necessarily bigots.  He said he has 
sincere love and concern for those who identify themselves as being members of the LGBTQ community.  
However, he said that members of that community, particularly transgender individuals, are struggling 
with mental issues and need our help.  Therefore, if we really are about helping people, we need to do 
what is right for them, which is not approving an NDO.  

George Henry addressed the Council to express his opposition to the proposed NDO. He pointed out that 
First Amendment of the US Constitution expresses that “Congress shall make no law respecting an 
establishment of religion, or prohibiting the free exercise thereof . . . “  Plus, local governments in our 
state cannot pass laws such as the one being considered tonight because they do not have that authority 
under state law. He urged the Council to oppose the NDO because we need to follow state and federal law.

Deloris Adkins asked everyone to realize that 50% of us have dealt with some sort of discrimination in 
our lives. We had to pass laws to non-discrimination laws to get people to change and start doing the 
right thing. It is important that we stand behind those who are still denied their rights and let them know 
we have their backs. 

Bobby Pierson said he doesn’t think many people understand everything about the NDO. He pointed out 
that at one time, as a black man, he could not eat at our local restaurants. He said it is important that we 
treat everyone the same and the NDO does that.  He asked everything to think: If this law passes, who will
it really hurt? 

Jessica Henry said she owns a photography business. She said she loves everyone – even gays. However, 
she is opposed to the NDO. She said the ordinance could put her out of business because she holds 
religious convictions. She asked the Council to vote NO. 
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Bill Evans also expressed his opposition to the NDO noting that he allows churches and others to rent his 
property for wedding and such. He said he fears he will be sued if he upholds his religious beliefs, as well. 
He said the NDO has badly divided our community. He also pointed out that his council person, Ms. Bunt, 
had said at a previous meeting that she talked to many people in her district, as well as businesses around
town and that the majority were opposed to this ordinance, like he is.

Hunter Hall said he appreciates the job the Mayor and Council do. He asked how many of them work for 
UM. (The answer was four.) He also asked if UM will receive any money from the city if this ordinance 
passes.  (The answer was NO!) He then asked if there have been any reported cases of discrimination in 
Montevallo. (The mayor noted there could not be because the LGBTQ community is not currently 
protected under the law. That is precisely why MAP brought the proposed NDO to the Council in the first 
place.) Mr. Hall said he was opposed to the NDO. 

Linda Thompson said she has been a business owner in Montevallo for 25 years and owns apartments on 
Overland Rd and downtown. She said in her experience she is not aware of any instances of housing 
discrimination in our city. She said the NDO supports ideas which are destructive to our children and 
urged the Council to vote NO!

Samantha Webb said she is not sure what facts people use to determine who has or hasn’t been 
discriminated against. However, as an example, she said that her husband is blind and he needs and 
benefits for services provided to him because of the American Disabilities Act.  The NDO represents that 
same sort of thing. She asked the Council to support it. 

Michael Anderson addressed the council and expressed his opposition to the NDO. He said our city is at a 
crossroads – we are either going to divide our city and figure out ways to work together.  He said he 
would like to see us continue the dialogue, despite our differences.  If the Council approves this 
ordinance, people will move out of our city. It will not help Montevallo. 
Amanda Fox said she has lived her whole like in Shelby County – 13 years in Montevallo. She pointed out 
there was a time not so long ago when all women and black people did not have the same rights as white 
men.  She said she looks at the NDO as our next step toward ensuring equality for all. She also said she too
is a Christian and the NDO does not conflict with her religious beliefs in any way. 

Council Member Nix stepped away from the panel to address the Mayor and Council as an ordinary 
citizen. He said he read all of the emails he received regarding this issue but said he hasn’t had an 
opportunity to personally respond to all of them.  He said that since MAP brought this proposed 
ordinance to the Council two years ago, he has checked with our police department, the sheriff’s office, 
our housing authority and other and has been told consistently that there are no issues of discrimination 
reported in Montevallo. Furthermore, he expressed his concern that any action on the part of the Council 
which is not supported by state or federal law could result in a lawsuit which the city cannot afford the 
cost to defend.  In many ways, he said he felt the consideration of this ordinance has hurt our city. 
However, whatever the decision tonight, he said the healing will need to begin and we must continue to 
work together to keep Montevallo moving forward. 

Frank Barrentas said he has felt nothing but love and acceptance in Montevallo. He said he does not 
support the NDO because he feels we all already have protections under the Hate Crimes Act, Title 7 and 
other things. He said that if we do this, we need to include a section of penalties for making false claims. 
All in all, he said he did not feel the city had the authority to pass such an ordinance and that he was 
opposed to it.  
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Ashley Barrentas also expressed her opposition to the NDO. She said she was particularly concerned with
its impact on religious groups, (The Mayor pointed out they are exempt under the proposed ordinance.)
She then asked about a hypothetical situation to see if it would constitute discrimination under the NDO. 
(The mayor said that determination would ultimately be up to the municipal judge.) 

Bruce McClanahan reminded the Council there is a universal law which states: An entity which ceases to 
change is dead!

Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills:

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed earlier.

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, Environmental 

Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier.

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf Course, Youth 

Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier.

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister City 

Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier.

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical Commission, 

Main Street) – Discussed earlier.

Council Member Bunt made a motion to approve payment of the bills as presented. Council Member Nix 

seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Consent Agenda: NONE

New Business: NONE

Old Business:

Non-discrimination Ordinance –

Mayor Cost reminded everyone once again that the First Reading of the proposed NDO took place at the 

last council meeting on April 9, 2018.  She then asked if there was any discussion on the part of the 

council. Council Member Nix asked where the funds will come from to pay the legal fees necessary to 

defend our city if this law approved and subsequently challenged. The Mayor said it would come from our

Legal Service line-item. 

Council Member Bunt read the following statement:

I have heard from a lot of people throughout this process on both sides.
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While I realize that this decision affects everyone in the City, I feel that I should focus on District #3 since that is the area 

that elected me to represent them. And I strongly believe as an elected official I am to represent constituents. When I 

listed the people from District #3 who contacted me about this ordinance, I found that 2/3 of them were in favor of it. 

So, I am voting accordingly. 

Also, there is one statement that has really stuck with me from the forums:

“What we’re talking about today (sharing the basic rights that most of us take for granted) that’s not what religious 

persecution looks like; that’s what religious freedom looks like. The cost of religious freedom is tolerance. In the public 

sphere, anyway. What you do in the privacy of your church, your home, your denomination, that’s between you & God. 

The First Amendment means that no one is going to…

- force you to accept gay couples

- force your preachers to perform same-sex marriages

- force you to change the language of your discipline or by-laws.

Religious freedom protects you and your church from governmental interference, but it does not give you the right to 

discriminate against others in the public sphere.  If it does, it has made a choice that ​your​ religious rights are more 

important than ​their​ civil rights - and that very choice would be a violation of the religious liberty that my Baptist 

forebears fought so hard to protect.” -Rev. Daniel Stallings

Council Member Peterson noted he also made a tally of the input he received on this issue. He noted that

of all the email, phone calls and other communications he had, 67% of the people who contacted him

were in favor of the ordinance.

Council Member Bunt also noted that the Montevallo Junior City Council took a poll of their members and

that 9 were in favor of the NDO and only 2 were opposed. 

Council Member Nix noted those were children being polled. His concern is for all 6,000 + residents in

our city. 

Mayor Cost noted that the opinions of our youth are very important. Among other things, they are the

ones who will be leading our city one day.   

Council Member Bunt also made a point to stress that none of her opinions in this matter were influenced

in any way by the fact that she is employed by the University. 

Mayor Cost once again expressed her gratitude to everyone for how respectfully they delivered their

comments this evening. 

Council Member Nix stressed, yet again, that after tonight everyone has to come back together.
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Council Member Walker said he agrees – all of us need to come together. This process has gone on for two

years. We have all taken this issue and everyone’s concerns extremely seriously. He admitted he had

concerns with the NDO at first, which is why he asked questions and sought to make changes to the

language of the ordinance to make it the best it could be.  

Council Member Peterson made a motion to adopt the Non-Discrimination Ordinance – An ordinance 
amending Chapter 16 of the Montevallo Municipal Code. Council Member Walker seconded.  Mayor Cost,  
Council Member Bunt, Council Member Peterson and Council Member Matt Walker voted AYE. Council 
Member Nix, Council Member Goldsmith voted NAY. . . . MOTION APPROVED.

COUNCIL MEMBER PETERSON

 INTRODUCED THE FOLLOWING ORDINANCE

COUNCIL MEMBER WALKER

 SECONDED THE ORDINANCE

Ordinance 04232018-300

NON-DISCRIMINATION ORDINANCE – AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 16 OF THE
MONTEVALLO MUNICIPAL CODE

Whereas, the City of Montevallo desires to affirm the dignity and worth of each citizen of this city 
regardless of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, disability, 
marital status, familial status, or veteran status; 

Now, therefore, be it hereby ordained by the City of Montevallo, Alabama that Chapter 16 of the 
City of Montevallo Municipal Code be amended to include the following:  

Chapter 16 - OFFENSES AND MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

Article IV. - NON DISCRIMINATION ORDINANCE

Division 1 – Unlawful discrimination

Sec. 16-70. - Purpose.
By enacting this division, it is the purpose and intent of the City Council of Montevallo, Alabama, within 
constitutional limits, to protect the right and opportunity of all persons to be free from all forms of 
discrimination, including discrimination based on race, color, religion, national origin, sex, sexual 
orientation, gender identity, age, disability, marital status, familial status, or veteran status, and to 
promote the public health and welfare of all persons who live and work in the City of Montevallo. 

Sec. 16-71. - Definitions.
For the purposes of this division, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
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Age. An individual’s status as having obtained forty or more years of age.

Discriminate, Discrimination, or Discriminatory. Any act, policy or practice that, regardless of intent, 
having the effect of subjecting any person to differential treatment as a result of that person’s race, color, 
religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, disability, marital status, familial 
status, or veteran status. 

Race:  Race discrimination involves treating someone unfavorably because he or she is of a certain race or because 

of personal characteristics associated with race (such as hair texture, skin color, certain facial features, etc.)

Color:  Color discrimination involves treating someone unfavorably because of skin color complexion.

National origin: An individual's characteristics related to his or her place of birth, the individual's ancestor's place 

of birth, language, culture, accent, ethnicity, or appearance of ethnicity.

Sex: The status and characteristics of being male or female. This shall be interpreted to include pregnancy, 

childbirth, and related medical conditions.

Disability: A physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities.

Familial status: The condition of one or more minors residing with their parent or parents or the minor's legal 

guardian.

Employee: Any individual employed by or seeking employment from an employer, excluding any 
individual employed by his or her parents, spouse, or child. 

Employer: A person who employs one or more employees in the City of Montevallo or any agent of such 
person, other than as excepted under Sections 16-73 and 16-82 of this ordinance. Employer shall include 
the City of Montevallo and any city contractor. 

Marital Status: An individual’s past, current, or prospective status as single, married, divorced, or 
widowed. 

Sexual Orientation: Including, but not limited to, homosexuality, heterosexuality, or bisexuality.

Gender Identity: The spectrum of gender-related identity, expression, appearance or mannerisms, or 
other gender-related characteristics of an individual, regardless of the individual’s designated sex at 
birth.
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Place of Public Resort, Accommodation, Assemblage, or Amusement: Any place, store, or other 
establishment, either licensed or unlicensed, that supplies accommodations, goods, or services to the 
general public, or that solicits or accepts the patronage or trade of the general public, or that is supported
directly or indirectly by government funds. The term does not include any of the following: 
a. Any lodging establishment which contains not more than three rooms for rent and which is actually 
occupied by the proprietor of such establishment as a primary residence. 
b. Any private club, bona fide membership organization, or other establishment that is not in fact open to 
the public. 

Religion: All aspects of religious belief, observance, and practice.

Veteran Status: An individual’s status as one who served in the active United States Army, Air Force, 
Navy, Marines or Coast Guard, and who was discharged or released under conditions other than 
dishonorable.

Sec. 16-72. - Civil Rights Declared.
Within constitutional and statutory limits, the right of an otherwise qualified person to be free from 
discrimination because of that person’s race, color, religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, 
gender identity, age, disability, marital status, familial status, or veteran status is recognized as and 
declared to be a civil right, the deprivation of which is declared to be a violation of this division subject to 
penalty as provided in Sec. 16-75. This right shall include, but not be limited to, all of the following: 
1. The right to obtain and hold employment and the benefits associated therewith without discrimination.
2. The right to the full, reasonable enjoyment of any of the accommodations, advantages, facilities, or 
privileges of any place of public resort, accommodation, assemblage, or amusement without 
discrimination. 
3. The right to engage in property transactions, including obtaining housing for rental or sale and credit 
therefore, without discrimination. 
4. The right to obtain an education free from discrimination in a safe and supportive learning 
environment.
5. The right to exercise any right granted under this division without suffering coercion or retaliation.

Sec. 16-73. - Exceptions.
Notwithstanding the foregoing, the following are not discriminatory practices prohibited by Sec. 16-72 of 
this division: 
1. A religious corporation, association, or society that employs an individual of a particular religion to 
perform work connected with the performance of religious activities or any operation or other activity 
undertaken by the religious corporation, association, or society. 
2. An employer who observes the conditions of a bona fide affirmative action plan or a bona fide seniority
system which is not a pretext to evade the purposes of this ordinance. 
3. County, State or Federal governmental employers, contractors or sub-contractors who observe the 
conditions of their own non-discrimination policies.  
4. An employer or owner/operator of a place of public resort, accommodation, assemblage, or amusement who 

makes a good faith effort to make reasonable accommodations and is able to demonstrate that additional 

accommodations would impose an undue hardship on the employer or owner/operator. In determining whether 

an accommodation would impose an undue hardship, the factors considered may include, but are not limited to:

     a. The frequency with which members of the public will be served by the accommodation.
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     b. The size of the employer or place of public resort with respect to physical size, annual gross revenues, and the 

number of employees.

     c. The extent to which persons with disabilities will be further served by the accommodation.

     d. The type of operation.

     e. The nature and amount of both direct and indirect costs of making the accommodation and the 

reasonableness for that location to finance the accommodation.

     f. The extent to which any persons may be adversely affected by the accommodation.

5. An individual or family who employs a person or persons in their private residence. This includes, but is not 

limited to: in-home child care (nannies and babysitters), individuals hired for household work, and individuals 

hired for home repair and maintenance.

Sec. 16-74. - Complaints.
1. A person must file a complaint under this division within 180 days following the occurrence of the 
alleged unlawful discriminatory action.
2. The City Clerk’s office is the official depository for all bona fide complaints for alleged violations under 
this division.
3. Within 30 days of receiving a complaint, the City Clerk’s office shall review the allegation with the 
alleging party. 
4. A complainant that continues to allege a violation of this division shall be referred to the Municipal 
Court for adjudication of the complaint and imposition of a penalty as provided in Sec. 16-75 of this 
division.

Sec. 16-75 - Penalty for violation.
A violation of this division may be punished by a fine of not more than one hundred dollars ($100.00) at 
the discretion of the municipal court. Each day that any violation continues shall constitute a separate 
offense. 

Division 2 - Municipal contracts

Sec. 16-81. - Nondiscrimination provisions to be included in municipal contracts.
Except as expressly excluded under Sec. 16-73, the city and all city departments and agencies shall 
include in every municipal contract hereafter entered into the following provisions: 

“During the performance of this contract the contractor agrees as follows:
(1) The contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of 
race, color, religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, disability, marital status, 
familial status, or veteran status. The contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are 
employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, 
religion, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, disability, marital status, familial 
status, or veteran status. Such action shall include but not be limited to the following: Employment, 
upgrading, demotion or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of 
pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. 
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(2) In the event of the contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract, 
this contract may be canceled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and the contractor may be 
declared ineligible for further municipal contracts. 

Sec. 16-82. – Exceptions.

1. This division shall not apply to contracts between the city and units of government, including but not limited to 

federal government, state government, county government, municipal government, public school systems, and 

public institutions of higher education.

2. The city council may waive or suspend the application of the provisions of this division in cases where the size or

nature of the purchase, contract, job or services or other special circumstances make compliance therewith 

impracticable or unnecessary.

Division 4 – Severability

If any provision of this ordinance or its application to any particular person or circumstance is held invalid, that 

provision or its application is severable and does not affect the validity of other provisions or applications of this 

ordinance.

Adopted and approved this 23rd day of April, 2018.

____________________________________________

Hollie C. Cost, Mayor

ATTEST:

____________________________________________

Herman Lehman, City Clerk & Treasurer

Greens Improvements at Golf Course using remaining Mahler Funds ($32,610.01) Sur-line Turf low bid –

NO ACTION

SPIRE / ALAGASCO (update) – NO ACTION

Active Air HVAC Service Contract – City Hall & Library – NO ACTION
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Board Appointments: NONE

Other Business:

Paving -  As discussed during the Work Session, Mayor Cost noted that we have the ability to add Calmont
Woods and the street in Arden to the paving list, as well as complete two sidewalk projects, per the 
recommendation of Shelby County.  $621,049 will come from MDCD and the remaining $30,000 +/- from 
the city’s gas tax fund.  

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the paving in Arden as described. Council Member Bunt
seconded. Mayor Cost and Council Member Walker ABSTAINED. ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION
APPROVED.

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the paving in Calmont Woods as described. Council 
Member Nix seconded.  Member Bunt ABSTAINED. ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION 
APPROVED.

Council Member Bunt made a motion to approve the sidewalk projects as described. Council Member Nix 
seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Mr. Hamby said it should take about three weeks to get the sidewalk project started.

Citizen Participation:

Elaine Stephens thanked the Mayor and Council for their debate and deliberation over the NDO. She said
she realizes their job is very hard. She thanked them all for their efforts and support.  She said she
believes this will help those young people in our community who are afraid to be themselves. She said
she hopes there is never a complaint registered because of this ordinance. However, she said it is
important that the people of our community know we will all be there to support them if there is. Now is
the time to let the healing begin.   

There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to adjourn. 

Council Member Walker seconded. ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 7:19 p.m.

Submitted by:

Herman Lehman
City Clerk
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